
Three  schools  to  join
Frontier League

Three schools have accepted invitations, or will soon, to join
the Frontier League for the 2018-19 season and beyond.

Piper, Bonner Springs and Tonganoxie will be leaving their
current home — the Kaw Valley League — to join the Frontier
after all three were offered spots during a meeting in early
April.

Their  addition  will  now  bring  the  Frontier  League  to  10
members, along with Louisburg, Paola, Ottawa, Spring Hill, De
Soto,  Baldwin  and  Eudora.  The  trio  of  schools  made
presentations  to  the  current  Frontier  League  members  for
admittance due to the fact the Kaw Valley is in the process of
breaking up. Current member Bishop Ward is leaving the league
next school year, which leaves them at six.

Piper quickly accepted the invitation following a vote of its
board  of  education  and  is  looking  forward  to  joining  the
Frontier.

“We are extremely excited to get into a league with like-size
schools and competition levels,” Piper High School activities
director Doug Key said. “We believe Piper High School is good
fit  for  the  league  due  to  the  competition  level  in  all
activities and will match up well. We have played all current
schools in various activities and felt like this would be a
positive move for the future.
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“Being in a league with various size schools and us being the
smallest  wasn’t  going  to  be  optimal.  We  are  still  are
competitive in many areas, but we needed to secure a more
balanced future. We feel like being in the middle, size-wise,
will keep us competitive for years to come.”

According to this year’s classification numbers, Piper has a
current enrollment of 601 students. Turner is the Kaw Valley’s
biggest school with 1,114 students, followed by Lansing (910),
Bonner  Springs  (758),  Basehor-Linwood  (710)  and  Tonganoxie
(618).

Bonner Springs, Piper and Tonganoxie compare to other Frontier
League programs. De Soto is the biggest school in the league
with  854  students,  followed  by  Ottawa  (709),  Spring  Hill
(699), Paola (612), Louisburg (563), Eudora (471) and Baldwin
(410).

Bonner Springs’ board of education also approved the move to
the Frontier League and Bonner Springs High School principal
Rick Moulin echoed Key’s statement.

“We have competed against teams in the Frontier League the
past several years,” Moulin said. “The schools in the Frontier
League are a lot like Bonner Springs – we are competitive and
value sportsmanship. The teams in the Frontier League are
similar in size to Bonner Springs, which will be a great gauge
for us as we try to compete at the highest level possible in
4A.  Bonner  Springs  is  a  small  town  community,  with  great
community  support,  much  like  the  schools  in  the  Frontier
League.

“We are excited to be joining with Piper and Tonganoxie. We
hope  to  continue  to  be  able  to  compete  against  Basehor-
Linwood, Lansing and Turner. I have a lot of respect for their
schools and their programs. Ultimately, the Frontier League
was a better fit for our students and our community.”

Tonganoxie hasn’t officially accepted the invitation, but it



is just waiting for its board of education to approve the move
during  its  May  8  meeting.  At  that  point,  according  to
Tonganoxie  High  School  principal  Mark  Farrar,  it  will
immediately  send  letter  accepting  the  invite.

“We are very excited to join the Frontier League,” Farrar
said. “This new partnership will be very good for our students
as well as our community. Joining the Frontier League will
provide some great opportunities for our students from an
athletic and activities standpoint. Tonganoxie mirrors many of
the activities that most or all Frontier League schools offer.
We see it as a league that will be a good fit for many years
to come.

“One of the things that I think gets overlooked is the idea
that a strong league doesn’t just offer opportunities on a
playing field, but it also offers a chance for kids to network
and make lifelong connections with students from all across
the league. The Frontier League is a strong and stable league
and we believe that it can advance the overall mission of what
we want to do at Tonganoxie.”

Louisburg High School activities director Darin Gagnebin now
believes the league is healthier than ever.

“By  adding  teams  to  our  league,  it  solidifies  our  league
numbers for years to come ensuring that we, as a league, will
remain strong and competitive whether schools decide to leave
or stay,” Gagnebin said. “We could have been in a situation in
which the Frontier League could have dwindled to four or five
schools, but instead we will be stronger at 10 teams, if all
teams decided to stay.

That situation came about in March when it was reported by the
Tonganoxie Mirror that Kaw Valley League member Lansing wanted
to create a larger league that would have contained all or
some combinations of Lansing, Blue Valley Southwest, De Soto,
Leavenworth,  Bonner  Springs,  Basehor-Linwood,  Tonganoxie,



Ottawa, Piper, Spring Hill, Turner and Topeka schools Seaman,
Shawnee Heights and Topeka West.

A  meeting  was  held  between  all  the  schools  to  look  at
possibilities of building a stronger league that would rebuild
the current Kaw Valley that has Lansing, Turner, Piper, Bonner
Springs, Tonganoxie and Basehor-Linwood.

The Frontier League responded with meetings of its own shortly
after to discuss each member’s happiness in the league after
De Soto, Spring Hill and Ottawa attended the March meeting
with Lansing.

De Soto mentioned needing more competition at the sub-varsity
level since it has a growing enrollment and looked at the
possibility of playing in a league with bigger schools since
it has made the jump to Class 5A.

Spring Hill’s enrollment also looks to make that jump in three
to four years, while Ottawa’s enrollment usually hovers around
the line between 4A and 5A. Still, all three schools stated
during  league  meetings  they  were  happy  in  their  current
position, with De Soto and Spring Hill stating they might need
to make a move due to increasing enrollment numbers.

Faced with the possibility of losing at least two members, the
Frontier invited Kaw Valley members to make presentations to
join  the  league  in  order  to  fill  those  spots.  Piper,
Tonganoxie and Bonner Springs all made presentations and the
Frontier  League  principals  all  offered  invitations  shortly
after.

At this point, it appears the league is going to move forward
with 10 members as no school has stated their desire to leave
the Frontier – however, it doesn’t mean it can’t happen in the
near future.

“I cannot speak for other schools in the Frontier League about
their desire to stay or to leave,” Gagnebin said. “I know some



are considering their options and will do what they believe is
in the best interest of their school, and I would support them
in whatever they decide. I do believe though whatever they
decide, with the addition of these new schools to our league,
the Frontier League will remain solid in numbers and will
continue to be one of the most competitive leagues in Class
4A.

“I believe the three schools that chose to petition our league
for membership will be a great fit for the Frontier League.
They  offer  all  sports  and  activities  that  are  currently
offered by the league at all levels. Their enrollments, though
larger than Louisburg, will put them in the middle to upper
middle in size within the league.”

The league schedule will also look different beginning with
the 2018-19 season, as there will no longer be a double round-
robin schedule in certain sports and not every school will
play each other in football.

“The biggest challenge will be league scheduling,” Gagnebin
said. “Although it will change how we schedule things as a
league, most league schools already have some or all of these
schools on some of their athletic schedules already. It could
increase the amount of non-league games we have to go out and
find in some sports, since with 10 teams you can no longer
play a double-round-robin schedule as we have currently, due
to the amount of games allowed by KSHSAA.

“This is both good and bad, meaning, it could increase travel
and some expense, but it allows us greater flexibility in the
schedule to play other teams outside the league as well. One
negative will be in football.  With 10 teams, we will not be
able to play every team in the league as we do now.  As stated
before though, solidifying the league as far as numbers go and
increasing  the  competitiveness  of  the  league  are  also
positives.”


